Farnham Common Tennis Club  AGM 
19th November 2015  8:00pm
MINUTES – AGREED AT 2016 AGM
Present
17 members including the committee and Pauline Gregory (Chair)

Apologies received from
Margaret Bultitude, Krysia Edwards, Bronwen Harding, Alan Polding, Gill Prout, Lou Rankin, Paul Sinclair, Sue Salmon. 

Adoption of previous AGM minutes
Approved and no matters arising

Pauline commended Rob Coull for his effective work on the Main Committee. 

Tennis Club Secretary’s/Chairman’s Report (Robert Coull)
2015 has been another good year for tennis at Farnham Common.   For a club of our size we field a large number of teams in the Bucks summer and winter leagues.  Up until the recent spell of wet weather there have been very few match cancellations and I hope that all of our team players have enjoyed their matches, I have certainly enjoyed mine.

On the 4th January we held our ever popular Frosty Tournament, which was followed by the enjoyable Grand National Tournament in April.  Although scheduling conflicts prevented us from running more seeded tournaments in the summer this was made up for by a very successful club championship which had more entrants than ever before in the current series.  This culminated in the finals day in September where we were fortunate to have good weather, good tennis and plenty of tea and cake for the players and spectators alike.

Our coach, Stephen Wright and his coaching team have worked hard to grow the junior section of the club.  Like last year, there was a festival day in March, a Great British Tennis Weekend event promoted by the LTA just before Wimbledon and several mini-red and mini-orange tournaments.  In addition to these, this year there was a successful parent and junior tournament. 

In terms of club facilities there have been two very positive developments in the past year.  Firstly we had courts 3&4 and 5&6 cleaned and painted and the results have exceeded our expectations.   We used a new contractor for this work which was organised and managed by Simon Bailey – thank you Simon.   Courts 1&2 were not cleaned at the same time due to the work involved in installing the floodlights and as a result have become mossier than we would like - proving that the courts really need to be cleaned and moss killer applied every year.  Hence courts 1&2 will be cleaned in the near future (possibly as early as next week) and we have already asked the same contractor who painted the lower courts to come back and paint the top courts in the spring.  

The other development is of course the floodlights on courts 1&2.  After obtaining the grant approval from Sports England at the end of last year, planning permission from South Bucks District Council was applied for in January and granted in March.  The installation was carried out in July by Floodlighting Limited who are based in Hedgerley and went to plan with thankfully no surprises found underground or with the electrical connectivity. 

CCTV was installed shortly after the floodlights and operates with a continuous recording device.  There are two cameras – one trained on the tennis pavilion and the other trained on the approach.  It is hoped that this will be a deterrent against any illegal or antisocial activity affecting either the pavilion or our neighbours next to the tennis courts.  

These things don’t happen by themselves and I would like to thank Alan Polding for the huge amount of work that he had done on the floodlights project.  Alan attended the Planning Committee meeting in March and has worked closely with the floodlights and CCTV contractors to make sure everything went to plan.  Put simply, the floodlights would not have happened without him – thank you Alan.

The total project cost of the floodlights and the CCTV was £28,957 with the contribution from Sports England being £25,324.  It is worth pointing out that this is Lottery funded so if you have played the lottery you have contributed in a small way to the floodlights at Farnham Common Tennis Club!    If a four are playing under the floodlights and each player pays equally then the cost works out to be £1 per player per hour.  This charge covers the cost of the electricity used and the expected occasional cost of bulb replacement.

Looking forward to developments in 2016, we are hoping to install a path to the tennis courts as a continuation of the path behind the cricket nets and with a fair wind we will also have an honours board by this time next year.

Now, on behalf of all the members of Farnham Common Tennis Club, I have some ‘thank you’s to make.

I would like to thank Krysia again for continuing to organise the Farnham Common Winter League in which many of us participate and enjoy.  This is Krysia’s thirteenth year of organising the league which is a fantastic achievement.  

I would like to thank Stephen Wright and his coaching staff for successfully growing and developing our junior section.

I would like to thank our Ladies and Men’s captains, Sandra and Paul for their excellent work in running tournaments, organising the team squads and helping the team captains.   Sandra was very innovative in organising a Ladies doubles ladder in the summer and Paul has devoted a lot to time and energy into building competive men’s teams and encouraging good players to join or re-join the club. 

Apart from organising court cleaning and painting Simon Bailey has continued to do an excellent job as communications officer – managing our LTA club registration and the Wimbledon ballot process as well as running our website.  

Susie Hale will be stepping down this year from her role as Social Secretary.  I would like to thank Susie for the work that she has done for the committee in the past years, in particular helping Simon organise the Wimbledon Ballot, helping with tournaments and organise the engraving of the club trophies.

Lastly, but by no means least, I would like to thank Karen for volunteering to be fixtures secretary.  Without fixtures we would have no matches and hence no need for teams or captains so we should all be thankful that Karen has taken on this important role.   

Ladies Captain Report (Sandra Buckeldee)
Tournaments
It has been quite a fairly busy year, starting with the annual frosty tournament on 4th January, organised by Paul and myself, with mince pies and mulled wine courtesy of Margaret Bultitude. There was a fair turnout for this tournament, however, the Grand National tournament in April was not so well supported; possible reasons were clashes with other sports and holidays.  We plan to run the Frosty tournament again next year on Sunday 3rd January, as a handicapped tournament with the same format.

Teams
We took the decision to run only 2 ladies teams this summer: this turned out with hind-sight to be a good decision, bearing in mind the number of players available for matches. The ladies 3-pair team, captained by Heather Keogh, came 7th in division 2; they had some close matches but failed to secure a win. The ladies 2-pair team captained by Krysia Edwards finished second in division 6; a very good result with some excellent results from last year’s ladies doubles winners Gill P and Gill W.            

We again ran two Medley teams: Medley 1 in division 3, captained for the first time by myself, had some difficult matches with a couple of good wins and 2 draws, which meant that we also managed to finished mid-table. I would like to say a special thanks to Daniel Buckeldee, who helped us out enormously with his strong commitment to the team when I was struggling to find a partner. 

Medley 2 in division 4 was captained by John Thomas, who was very organised and did an excellent job; they managed a couple of wins.  Both teams used a good number of players who enjoy playing mixed tennis.

For the winter season we have kept the number of Ladies Vets teams the same (3), plus the 2 FCWL teams (2) but dropped the mixed vets team, due to the difficulty in finding so many players keen on playing mixed tennis.

Ladies Club Night
LC nights were moved back to a Tuesday, as the move to a Monday last season didn’t seem to result in greater attendance. Some very enjoyable sets were played, although attendance remains fairly low; for good reason - we are all very busy people! Many ladies manage to organise to play at other times during the week and there is good communication between us to involve other players when regulars in a four are short.

New Members
We have managed to recruit a couple of new lady players; one of whom, Lucinda Quixley, joined mid-summer and has already played in the ladies 2-pair and FCWL team. 

Finally, it would be lovely to see some of our older teenage girls coming to ladies club night to gain more experience.

Men’s Captain Report (Paul Morgan)
It has been a broadly good year for men’s team tennis, with the second 2014/15 winter veteran team remaining in its division, but the first team gaining a second successive promotion last year. It will be interesting to see how they get on this winter. In the Summer Shield the Men’s first team had a slow start, but results improved once a larger squad was recruited. The second team was slightly weakened and was not so successful.  The third team finished a creditable fifth, with Chairman Rob leading the player performance statistics.  Thanks go to all team players and to captains Kim and Alan.  

As a club we need to recruit more male playing members, especially for team matches and club evenings, so we can build on this year’s thriving men’s club evenings.  This year’s championships went well, but there are opportunities to develop it further, such as allowing more time to play preliminary rounds.  

Junior’s report (Stephen Wright)
Sportivate – This year we have once again been affiliated with the Local Sports Partnership and have been awarded funding through their Sportivate initiative to help us establish links with local schools. We have built up close links with Burnham Grammar, Beaconsfield High School and The Beaconsfield School. This year I had an idea to try and increase the number of girls and ethnic minorities participating in tennis at each secondary school. The local sports partnership were impressed with this plan and awarded us funding to implement the idea. The initiative was a success and we were awarded a ‘Highly Commended’ in the Project of the Year category of the Sports Awards run in affiliation with Sport England. Over 100 pupils were coached at the secondary schools this year. This project will have a positive impact on FCTC as it will continue to increase awareness of the club in the local area. 

School links – On top of these secondary school links we have also formed close links with a number of primary schools. We continue to run sessions through FCJS on Friday afternoons. This link has been in place for a number of years. We have also established a link with Caldicott Boys Prep School. I’m currently mainly coaching kick-boxing at the school however the school do ask me to cover tennis sessions in the Summer months from time to time and I hope to increase my hours of tennis coaching at the school in the future. Our last primary school link is with Butlers Court Primary School in Beaconsfield. We created this link this term and the Tuesday after school session is full with a waiting list of players wishing to receive coaching. As a club we have very strong links with schools – our links exceed the requirements of Clubmark and Tennismark. 

Tennis Leaders – We are privileged at Farnham Common as we have a number of teenagers who are interested in assisting with coaching at the club and are hoping to progress through their coaching qualifications. We currently have four qualified Tennis Leaders, one person currently working towards their tennis leader’s qualification through me as I’m qualified to award players this qualification and two 10 year olds who have asked to assist with helping our 5-7 year olds in the mini tennis red class on Saturday mornings. While the 10 year olds are too young to book onto a tennis leaders course by the time they reach the required age they will have a number of years of experience which will help them pass once they are on it. One of our qualified tennis leaders – Ffibi Barnett has been awarded the ‘Young Volunteer of the year award’ through the Bucks Aegon British Tennis Awards this year.  It’s important to have a number of tennis leaders at the club as they can progress onto their Level 1 and 2 qualifications and assist with the coaching programme as it continues to grow. 

Club Championships - We ran our annual junior club Championships this year. We ran an 8/U mixed, 18/U boys and 18/U girl’s event.  Mabon Wilcox won the 8/U category. Our 18/U boys and 18/U girl’s finals still need to take place due to rain stopping play however Elliot Kocic is playing Ewan McPhillips in the 18/U boys final and Ffibi Barnett is playing her younger sister Elsa in the 18/U girls final.  

Junior Teams - We entered three teams into the Bucks Aegon Summer Leagues. An 8/U team, 10/U team and an 18/U boy’s team. Our 8/U and 10/U teams enjoyed competing however they finished their leagues towards the bottom end of the tables. Our 18/U boy’s team had a fantastic season in division 2. They were top of the table for most of the season and had there last fixture against second place Richings Park who were also undefeated. Unfortunately Richings Park fielded a particularly strong team and managed to win the match and therefore the league. FCTC ended the season in a very respectable 2nd place. 

Most Improved Junior Players - There are two awards I would like to hand out to our junior players. Each player has improved their game over the course of the year and if they keep improving I see no reason why they can’t go on to represent the club in various adult competitions. Our most improved boy is Elliot Kocic and our most improved girl is Ffibi Barnett. 

Head Coach report (Stephen Wright)
We have a very healthy coaching programme at the club which has grown over the past few years and is likely to continue growing in the future. 

Coaching numbers - We currently have 59 juniors attending coaching on a weekly basis. There are 32 girls and 27 boys. It is quite unique to have a greater number of girls as traditionally at most clubs in UK it is the other way round. It could be a result of our ‘increasing participation rates amongst girls’ initiative through Sportivate that has assisted us with this. 

Adult Coaching - We have coached a greater number of adults than in previous years. We ran our traditional Men’s Team Practice sessions in the Summer months, we set up a Ladies tennis course on Friday mornings , we ran a men’s first team training session in preparation for the forthcoming season and a number of adults have had individual private sessions over the course of the year.

Communications Officer’s Report (Simon Bailey) 
The website is now updated regularly and the email contact feature is being used more often.  The website is now the main vehicles for most permanent information. Also, the website and MailChimp circulars inform members of upcoming events. The main webpage also provides quick links to other websites such as the LTA tournament website where all County Shield and winter match information is held.  We also try and update all postponed matches and their new dates as soon as we know them.   

The Wimbledon ballot was again a hybrid manual and automated system.  Thanks to Susie Hale for running the manual ballot excellently again. The LTA on-line system was a bit smoother this year, although the opt-in feature was confusing to me and also, I think, many members, at least at first.  For 2016 you can opt in any time from now, and as the LTA has sent an individual email or letter to all BTMs telling you about this, opting-in should be better understood and acted upon, and so less of an issue in future. 

Election of Officers
The following appointments were proposed, seconded and approved for 2016:

	Role
	Name

	Ladies’ captain
	Sandra Buckeldee

	Men’s captain
	Paul Morgan

	Fixtures Secretary
	Karen Coull

	Communication Officer
	Simon Bailey

	Chairman/Secretary
	Rob Coull

	Juniors Co-ordinator
	Lucinda Quixley

	Social secretary
	vacant

	Maintenance Officer
	vacant


Prizes & Awards (Committee)
· Ladies singles:  
Margaret Southerden

· Ladies doubles: 
Heather Keogh and Margaret Southerden 

· Mixed doubles: 
Sandra and Daniel Buckeldee

· Men’s singles:   
Olivier Choquet

· Men’s doubles: 
Rowan and Paul Sinclair  

· Most improved player: Rob Coull

· Most improved Juniors: Ffibi Barnitt & Elliot Kocic. 

Any Other Business
The collection for Sue Chapman’s Memorial Tree will close soon, after some last publicity.

Stephen Wright, as a Virgin national finals winner, will play in the Neckar Cup on Necker Island in December.

Other FCSC sections have shown interest in joining the tennis section, so there is scope to encourage and facilitate this opportunity, and generally help to integrate the club.

The meeting closed at 9:02pm

